  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 2nd December 2014
in the Church Room, Ludham at 7.30pm.

Present: 
Mr M Flett (Chairman)










Mrs K Bates

Mrs C Willoughby

Mrs S Farnsworth

Mr J Usher
Mr B Webb
Mrs C Wall

Mr J Youngs
Mr A Lupson

Mr M Monk

Mr B Tubby
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 10 members of the public, together with County Councillor Dave Thomas and District Councillor Paul Williams
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: all councillors were present
Declarations of interest: None 

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 4th November were approved  
Matters Arising: 

Correspondence:

1. PCSO report.  The Clerk read the PCSO report to the Council as follows: the police had had 7 calls from the Ludham areas since the last Parish Council meeting, as follows: 2 road related calls, 1 report of a criminal damage (not in Ludham), 1 report of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 call for a concern for safety, 2 calls for information purposes.  There had also been 1 reported crime in the last month – criminal damage to a property on the High Street where a cable was ripped off the wall.  This had occurred at 0010hrs on 12th November
2. NNDC.  Review of Polling Places.  Confirmation of Ludham Methodist Church as the most suitable location.  Cllrs AGREED that this location was still suitable
3. East of England Co-operative Society.  Confirmation of agreement to receive a defibrillator and £100 towards the cost of fitting the defibrillator.  The Clerk had received confirmation from Cllrs via email that this agreement could be signed.  Noted
Agenda items:

1. How Hill Staithe – register of title.  The Chairman explained that the Staithe at How Hill was approximately 50 yards long.  The Broads Authority had telephoned the Chairman querying the ownership of the Staithe and had been informed that the Parish Council owned the Staithe.  The Chairman had then researched this with the Land Registry and found that the Staithe was not registered.  The Chairman asked the Parish Council if they felt that he should register the land.  He noted that there were various costs involved.  The Council AGREED that the Chairman should register the land
2. Precept discussion.  Cllrs had received a copy of the precept and AGREED to set the precept at £7853
3. Review of grass cutting agreement.  The Council agreed that they were content with the current arrangement.  It was AGREED to review the arrangement again in December 2015
4. Parish Partnership / SAM2 sign – discussion.  The Parish Council AGREED that the clerk should put an application together for the next meeting, with a view to submitting the application at the end of January 2015
5. Parish Council members on the Poors Trust.  The Parish Council confirmed Christine Wall for a further term.  It was confirmed that the Parish Council could nominate a further two representatives.  Jim Usher and Carol Willoughby were then confirmed as representatives.  The Clerk would inform the treasurer of the Poors Trust of this decision
6. Bakers’ Arms Green – BT Broadband box.  The Council agreed this location for a BT Broadband box, but wished to confirm the exact location and also wished to highlight that BT needed to ‘make good’ before they left the site as in previous years they had not done so.  The Clerk  would confirm the exact location with NCC and BT
Reports:  
1. Carol Willoughby noted that she had been liaising with the Clerk regarding the playground.  The Council agreed that the Clerk should contact the NNDC tree officer with regard to the Oak tree in the play area (subsequently Matt Monk offered to look at the tree and remove any excess / dangerous branches rather than involve the tree officer).  The Council also agreed that there should be a sign within the playground with the Clerk’s email address in case of any concerns or issues.  The Clerk would arrange this.  Carol Willoughby also noted that she intended to work with the other members of the playground committee to put together a rota for inspecting the playground, and that the Clerk had provided forms for this purpose
2. Matt Monk reported that he had held a meeting of all those who wished to be involved with the fireworks, and that (assuming the weather did not let them down) the fireworks would be going ahead.  The Chairman thanked him, on behalf of the Council for his help.  The Chairman also thanked Matt Monk for donating a Christmas Tree to the village, and for erecting it.  The Chairman reported that he himself would be putting up the new Christmas lights in time for the 10th December service

Adjourn meeting
County / District Councillor Reports:  County Councillor Dave Thomas referred to the ‘Warm and Well’ scheme, which included grant funding for assistance with heating during the winter
The District Councillor noted that there was to be a wider engagement meeting during the week
Reconvene meeting.

Planning Applications:

1. BA/2014/0379/HOUSEH.  Hall Common Farm, Hall Common.  Alterations to create a new access to convert the attic to living accommodation, including the installation of dormer windows, installation of an internal staircase and other internal works.  Internal alterations at ground and first floor level, demolition of chimney stacks to rear range, replacement windows and doors, erection of solar array and installation of solar panels.  The Clerk was asked to find out the definition of an ‘array’.  The Council approved the application
Planning Decisions:

1. NNDC.  PF/14/1247.  Yew Tree Cottage, Staithe Road.  Erection of two-storey rear extension (revised design).  Permitted.  Noted
The following payments were authorised: 

1. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259

2. Chq 1017.  LE Electrical.  Christmas Lights.  £248.11 including £41.35 VAT

3. Chq 1018.  S137 Donation.  YANA.  Donation in memory of David Ritchie.  £50

4. Chq 1019.  S137 Donation.  Norfolk Age Concern.  £75

5. Chq 1020.  S137 Donation.  Norfolk Citizens’ Advice Bureau.  £75

6. Chq 1021. S137 Donation.   East Anglian Air Ambulance.  £100

7. Chq 1022.  S137 Donation.  Ludham PCC (Village Car Scheme) £250

8. Chq 1023.  Mike Flett.  £11.98 inc £2 VAT

9. Chq 1024.  Keith Debbage.  Hedge Cutting.  £276 inc £46 VAT

10. Chq 1025.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £378.42
11. Chq 1026.  H Peake.  Hedge cutting along the footpaths and at the Village Hall.  £130

12. Chq 1027.  Streetworks (NCC).  Road closure for fireworks.  £36
At the Chairman’s discretion: 
Other items to be noted or for future agendas:

Apologies for the next meeting:  
Items for the Parish News: 
1. Happy New Year
2. Warm and Well

3. Football pitch at Village Hall
The meeting closed at 8.17pm
Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 6th January 2015 in the Church Rooms at 7.30pm
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